Red Lodge Carnegie Library Board

Minutes of the meeting of Saturday, February 11, 2023, 12:00 PM

Note: This meeting was originally planned to include the Planning Session as well as the regular February meeting. Due to Library Director Jodie Moore’s illness, the meeting was shortened to just a Planning Session. All regular business other than approval of invoices will be moved to the March 2023 regular meeting. 

Board Members: Scott Cain, Colleen Harrington, Heidi He Does It, Kirt Nell, Ann Winning
Others: Library Director Jodie Moore, City Council Liaison Shinta Daniels
The meeting began with lunch. Kudos to Asano Otsu from Samurai Sue’s for a wonderful catered lunch and thanks to Scott Cain for providing the meal. 
Chair Scott Cain called the 2023 Planning Session of the Red Lodge Carnegie Library Board to order at 12:47 PM and welcomed our new City Council Liaison Shinta Daniels to the Library Board. The board discussed a brief overview of the library’s structure and budget. 
No CE was conducted during the meeting but Jodie did inform trustees about the upcoming Montana Library Association Conference in Billings on April 12-15 and will email the link for more information and details on how to register.
Invoices were reviewed and unanimously approved following a motion from Heidi He Does It and a second from Kirt Nell.

FY24 Preliminary Budget Request:
Jodie shared anticipated revenue figures for FY24, including the hopeful increase to State Aid, the carryover of excess County/State revenue from this fiscal year, an estimate of the increase to the County mill levy disbursement, and a decrease to library collections. In total, the library can expect an increase of $12,585 in non-city revenue for FY24. City revenue is currently configured at the same mill valuation and at the same number of mills (7). That mill value is likely to increase, and the Library Board can certainly ask for an increased number of mills.

Jodie informed the board that our current Assistant Librarian plans to move out of the state this summer. Hiring a new employee and paying out a departing employee will have an impact on our FY24 budget. Jodie also requested that we plan to have the new hire overlap for a few weeks for training purposes. The Library Board discussed parameters in wages, hours, and duties that will maximize our success for recruiting a new hire and best fill the needs of the library. Jodie estimates the budgetary impact could be anywhere from $4,000-$15,000.
The trustees again shared the goal of reestablishing a regular capital improvements line item in the budget in the hopes of continuing to accomplish capital needs. Ideally, this would be budgeted for every year with the ability to carry funds over to pay for large needs, such as roof repair/replacement, façade needs, remodel projects, etc. 

Jodie suggested other operating cost increases to consider, including resuming a Billings Gazette subscription, adding a Kanopy subscription for downloadable films, continuing the hotspot program if the state funding request is unsuccessful, adding a color printer, and the significant increase to snow removal fees.
The following facility/grounds maintenance goals were identified from the action plan for consideration for FY24 funding: roof replacement for the Koski addition, the kitchen remodel, a permanent fence for the east, north, and west garden beds, and the library façade improvements to the brick and cement cornicework. Of these, the roof replacement was identified as critical. The Library Board discussed the Red Lodge Friends of the Library as potential partners in funding the kitchen remodel and permanent fence projects, with the fence taking higher priority.

The Library Board reviewed the FY24 Preliminary Budget Request line item by line item. It was noted that an increase from 7 city mills to 9 city mills would help with the goal to budget capital funds from year to year, if that money could be carried over to work towards future capital needs. The Library Board will ask the city for a one-time additional sum of $30,000, roughly half of the anticipated cost to replace the Koski addition roof. Those funds are possibly available through the city outside of the general fund. The remaining cost of the roof replacement will come from the 2220 Library Special Fund.
Jodie will submit the FY24 Preliminary Budget Request along with a narrative of the specific requests to City Clerk Loni Hanson and Mayor Kristin Cogswell on Monday, February 13.

The trustees discussed the need for pro-active planning in the coming year, including the need to continue monthly policy review, consider how the Library Board would handle material challenges, and revisit decisions related to internet and hotspot filtering and cybersecurity. 

The meeting was adjourned at 3:15 PM.

The next meeting will be held on Thursday, March 2, 2023 at 6:00 PM.
Minutes submitted by Library Director Jodie Moore.   
